MEMORANDUM
TO:
Committee on Academic Programs
FROM:
Steering Committee 
RE:
Double Counting Courses for Minors in Art History and International Business
DATE:
November 15, 2006
Background:
In the Spring of 2005, CAP modified the policy for the double counting of courses for minors as follows:
Minors are optional and they consist of five courses. Only one course taken toward a student’s major may be double counted toward a minor. However, in rare instances CAP may recommend an exception to allow minor programs to double count two courses between the major and the minor.  
Similarly, with regard to majors and minors within the same department, College policy does not prevent minors within the same department or subfield, although only a single course could be double counted toward the major and the minor.  However, ideally students should explore minors in areas that broaden their academic experience.  

· An exception is allowed to International Studies to double count two courses between the major and a related minor.  

· Also allowed is an overlap of two courses between an interdisciplinary Liberal Learning concentration (options A or B) and the major.
Bruce Rigby of the Art department has asked that an exception be granted so that students with a Graphic Design, Digital Art, or Fine Arts major are allowed to count two major courses toward an Art History minor. His 11/14 email request included the following description:
All art studio majors must take a minimum of three art history courses, with graphic design students taking four. Some students are even taking an additional art history course as an elective. We would like them to have the option of selecting art history as a minor and applying two of the at history courses taken within the major towards the art history minor. 

Further clarification was received on 11/16:

There are five majors in the Art Department: Art History, Art Education, Graphic Design, Digital Art and Fine Arts.

The three studio majors that would benefit from counting two major courses toward an art history minor are: Graphic Design, Digital Art and Fine Arts.

Here is a breakdown of the art history courses the three studio majors are required to take:

AAH 105 or 106           = 4 sh

AAH 115, 116 or 117   = 4 sh

AAH 250                      = 4 sh

total

         = 12 sh (3 courses)

In addition, the Graphic Design majors are required to take AGD 420 (history of GD) = 4 sh

So, their art history total = 16 sh (4 courses)

Two of the art history courses our majors take count toward the Literary, Visual and Performing domain in Liberal Learning, thus adding two courses to their free electives. When you factor in the potential of their FSP course counting for one of the Liberal Learning domains, another course is added to the free electives. One course is assigned to free electives from the outset, so, the total of free electives can potentially equal four courses, or at a minimum, three courses. 

As you can see, the potential for our studio majors to pick up an art history minor within 128 sh is rather strong. It is our believe that the possibility of gaining an art history minor for our studio majors would better prepare them for the professional art world.

Also, Bozena Leven of the School of Business has asked that an exception be granted so that International Business (IB) students be permitted to double count up to two courses towards an International Business major and appropriate minor. His 11/16 email request included the following justifications:
(1) The job market requires that IB students have a major and minor; this reality is evidenced by the programs of our peer institutions (e.g., Fox SOB, Villanova SOB, Univ. of Arizona (Thunderbird));

 

(2) IB students are required to take one semester abroad, during which business courses are generally unavailable.  As a practical matter, then, we have created a hardship for IB students who are pursuing a major and minor.  Double counting will mitigate that hardship;

 

(3) It is fair to allow double counting.  When double counting was initially proposed, IB participated in that process, and supported it.  The rationale for allowing IS students to double count applies equally to IB students; and 

 

(4) Permitting double counting by IB students will not result in that option becoming available at other schools within TCNJ, if it is logically limited – that is,  inter-disciplinary programs (where faculty have more than one "home") are the ones that most need this option, which should be limited accordingly.

Charge:
Please review these requests and determine if exceptions should be granted. These requests should be considered in light of the previous decisions and deliberations made by CAP. 
Timeline:
Please make your recommendations to the Steering Committee by the end of the fall semester, if possible.  
